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                            Highnam Parish Council
       Lassington Oak                                  Highnam ~ Linton ~ Over ~ Lassington

Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting, held on 25th March 2010
Present:  Parish Councillors – Roger Hanbury (Chairman), Derek Davies (Vice Chairman), 
M Heenan, D Nelson, Y Watkins, E Keene, A Campbell
Cllr Phil Awford (Glos County Council), Jean Rosam (Clerk), PC Brian Howard, 6 members of the public.

1. Apologies for Absence:   Cllr Roger Head
2. Approval of the minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 26th March 2009.  The minutes, which had been on display in Highnam Post Office, were received by the meeting and signed by the Chairman as an accurate record.  Proposed: Cllr M Heenan seconded Cllr D Nelson. 
3. Police Report was given by PC Brian Howard for the period 26th March 2009 to 24th March 2010
Crime
Figures

Offence


2008/09


2009/10

Violence


7



8

Sexual Offences

0



2

Robbery


0



0

Burglary-Dwelling

3



3

Burglary – Non Dwelling
1



6

Theft of/from Veh.

7



11

Theft – Other


11



18

Fraud/Forgery


3



2

Damage


6



9

Drugs



0



12

Others



1



2

Totals



39



73
Previous Years

2007/8



40

2006/7



48

2005/6



49

2004/5



60

2003/4



51

Road Traffic Accidents

Location


Damage 
Slight

Serious
Fatal

Totals

A40



25

3

0

0

28

B4215



5

1

0

0

6

Others



1

0

0

0

1


Totals



31

4

0

0

35


These figures only represent accidents that have been reported to the police. There are probably a lot more that do not get reported to us.

Incidents

The number of incidents reported within the parish for the last 12 months are as follows:- 

Grade 1
-
54   (Attendance as soon as possible)

Grade 2
-
155 (Attendance that day)

Grade 3
-
50   (Attendance over the next few days)

Grade 4
-
154 (For information etc)

Total

-
413

Mobile Police Station

The Mobile Police Station’s routine visits have been withdrawn as the vehicle will not be replaced and we are trying to make it last by restricting its use to village fete’s etc.  It will be at the Highnam Spring Fair next month.

Police Community Support Officers 

Your nominated PCSO’s are PCSO Tania Shuttleworth (full time) and PCSO Louise Borg-Littleton (part time) who can be contacted via Newent Police Station on 0845 090 1234 x5251and via email.

We have one less full time PCSO now than we had last year.  With the current financial situation this is not likely to change for some time.  The remaining PCSO’s are covering 25% more area than they previously did and so this will inevitably have an effect on our responses.

For any further information, please contact Pc 50288 PC Brian Howard at Newent Police Station on 0845 0901 1234 x5251.

PC Howard also reported that the ‘snicket’ in Highnam would be a priority for the next 4 months following the lay-by at Oakridge.  Questionnaires had been handed out to individuals in trouble spots to find out their concerns.  The police had visited the nursery, village shop and supported the recreation ground project; they would be attending the Highnam Court Spring Fair.

It was agreed that Council would write to support the funding of PC Howard who is a council funded officer.

· Graham Rosam asked what the level of detection was – 29%.

· Margaret Gelberg asked for clarification of parking regulations.

· Paddy Roche was concerned that there were fewer Neighbourhood Watch messages coming through.

4. Chairman’s Report
Cllr Roger Hanbury gave the following report

This is the third report of the council that was formed in May 2007, and I am pleased that seven of your councillors are here tonight: Derek Davies, David Nelson, Mike Heenan, and Edward Keene.  For two councillors this is their first annual meeting - Ana Campbell, and Yan Watkins who joined us through the year.  

This is an appropriate time to record our thanks to Jeanette Bates Richard Keene and Peter Hornby who stood down during the year.  All had been on the council for some time and made important contributions to our work.

As always we have has a busy year and the Council has been working hard on your behalf on a broad agenda of items. 

I’ll start with the Community Centre where we completed the new car park with a major grant from Gloucestershire Environmental Trust. Under the leadership of Roger Head the scheme was completed in the autumn and the new car park is now providing the  long needed parking for weddings funerals and less mobile visitors to the church and will also relieve the pressure that is evident on this site for larger events or when the church and community buildings are in use.  It is a substantial enhancement to facilities we have in the church and community centre.

The Community Centre has been a continuing success even in the more challenging economic circumstances of the last year.  The management Committee under Charlie Coats chairmanship and with Paddy Roche as manager has done much to keep the facilities in good order and available for the parish and external clients and the buildings remain much in demand.  Mike Heenan and Yan Watkins are our representatives on the Trust.

The biggest project this year has been the refurbishment of the recreation ground.  The recreation ground project was set up by Anna Campbell and Mark McGillion, prompted by a need identified in the parish plan. They ran a design competition for the new equipment, fundraised locally and secured a major grant from Tewkesbury BC and £50k grant from the sports council.  Then during the hardest winter we have had for many years the contractors set about the work which has been completed in the last week or so.  The new equipment which looks absolutely splendid will be available for use once the landscape works have settled down, and there will be a formal opening later in the spring. We now have a playground that the parish can be proud of that will be valued by families for years to come so our grateful thanks to Anna and Mark and their team.

2009 saw the second annual Community Day which ran in June.  Jo Storey has provided leadership and energy to make this a great success with an enthusiastic team – the event was very well attended and everyone enjoyed a relaxing and very sociable village day, blessed for the second year with good weather. And you will all know that the Community day will run again this year, on June 20th.   Hope to see you all there.

During 2009 also saw the compilation of the Photographic Archive of village life which was led by Bob Train.  Over the weekend on 13 February many of us enjoyed an extensive exhibition of life in our village in 2009, compiled by nearly 50 contributors who generated a library of 2000 images, and these were displayed alongside historical documents, photographs and records from local residents, the Parish Council, WI Highnam, Players and Gloucestershire Archives.  

In effect this was a huge parish photo, compiled from a library of images, a fascinating snapshot of life in Highnam and a great record which future generations will also enjoy.  Many thanks to Bob and everyone involved.

Away from all this excitement work has also continued on the regular agenda of items 

On Roads Derek Davies we are still running a debate with the highway agency and county highways department about the hatchings on the A40 opposite Linton Farm.  A design error has meant this section is restricted to one lane creating daily tail-backs on the A40 and A48.  Action is now needed by the Highways Agency to remedy this problem which is causing extensive rat running in the lanes and undermines the benefit of the whole £10m scheme.  Phil Awford and Derek Davies are championing action on this and we are continuing to urge them on to get this resolved.

On the B4215 the condition of the road surface has deteriorated rapidly over this winter and urgent action is needed to bring the surface back up to an acceptable standard for high volumes of traffic on this road.  Work was needed before this winter so again we are looking to Phil Awford to make sure there is effective action and soon.  

We are also continuing to press for a speed limit in Two Mile Lane following a number of dangerous incidents and accidents.  As has been said in previous years we have to challenge the norms on this.  The Highways Engineers who rule in Shire Hall who are remarkably resistant to local views.  We are looking to Phil Awford to challenge this and get our views across effectively.

Highnam Primary School continues to flourish and Roger Head is our Parish Council nominated Governor. Every time we hear about the school the news is good and we congratulate Mrs Parsons and all the staff for their excellent work. 

Turning now to what the Parish can offer its older residents.

Doreen Whisson and her team work hard to keep the excellent HARPS day centre going every month.  Local residents also have the benefit of the twice monthly Maisemore Day Centre.  

On Neighbourhood Watch This year we have again benefited from the neighbourhood watch scheme driven by the energy and enthusiasm of Steve Doyle.  This is a major benefit for the parish – keeping crime rates low and enabling us to respond as good neighbours when the rare problems crop up. Thank you Steve for all you have done, and to all the street co-ordinators.

We are also grateful to our community Constables Louise Borg-Littleton and Tania Shuttleworth and our PC Brian Howard for all the work they do on our behalf

Planning has been quiet this year with little of major contention.  In all cases we try to take a balanced view and to support the view of local residents if they are disadvantaged by proposed change, and within the constraints of planning law and our limited influence this approach seems to work well

Environment

Turning now to the environment, we have an extensive network of footpaths which we want to maintain in good order and encourage use.  We are again recruiting for volunteers to join the footpath adoption scheme.  Thanks to those who helped in previous years and please step forward to help keep our footpaths in good order this year.  If you can help please let Jean know.

A number of residents have asked us to consider making a footpath round the Spine road – Oakridge and we have investigated this in recent months. At our March meeting we agreed that we subject to funding a suitable informal path should be built around Oakridge suitable to take mobility scooters.  The first priority is between William’s orchard and the recreation field.  We have in mind an informal path with a rolled stone rather than tarmac surface and we have this priced at £7,500 for Williams Orchard to field, £26,000 approx, for all way round.   We will now be seeking grant funding to enable this to proceed.  Our aim is to have the first phase completed by next winter. We have set up a fund and we are pleased that the proceeds of the Community day will go to this.  We are open to any other donations which user groups or others may wish to make.

More generally we depend much on the services of Rob Hainsworth at Tewkesbury.  We are very fortunate indeed to have a team of 8 volunteer litter pickers who perform their major voluntary litter pick through the year. Many thanks!  

The allotments continue to be a great success, it’s a real pleasure to go and look at what’s growing and see the remarkable well tended plots - all part of sustainable living in Highnam.

And as we reported last year we competed for the Calor Village of the Year with an entry compiled by David Nelson and Richard Keene on our behalf winning the best business village award and £500.  We are looking at spending the prize on a new village sign to be sited by the mini roundabout.   We are seeking designs and will consult in due course.

Finally you will recall that we completed our Parish Plan in 2007.  This has been an important document in setting an agenda for the parish and defining priorities.  Many of the tasks we set our selves have been completed since that time – for example the allotments, improvement to the parish buildings, integrity of the village limits in relation to development, improved recycling, and many more.  Its now time to refresh the plan and Mike Heenan is going to kick off the process with others who are interested and supported by the Rural Community Council with a very to developing a revised plan this year.  We’ll be organising suitable consultation events as this work progresses

We have tried to ensure that what we are doing is communicated to the village in regular updates in the Link submitted by Jean Rosam our Clerk.  Jean has also maintained our website as a primary source of information on the work of the Council. She also edited our second Council Newsletter distributed in Highnam with the Parish Link last year.  A further issue will be incorporated in the Link after this meeting.  Jean has worked very effectively through the year as Clerk guiding us through a busy programme, ensuring we act within our powers.  We are pleased that we once again had a clean audit last year.  You will also know we have maintained regular office hours for the parish office.  So it’s very appropriate to thank Jean for all she has done to bring efficiency and effectiveness to our operations in the parish during her first year.

So Ladies and Gentlemen that’s an appropriate point to conclude my report but before I do I must acknowledge all the enthusiasm and hard work of my fellow councillors, our County Councillor Phil Awford, and District Councillor Derek Davies;.  Everything we do depends on people generously giving of their time and abilities and many thanks to you all for your support and the support of the people of Highnam.  Thank you for listening
Paddy Roche wished to record the thanks of the Highnam Community Centre Trust for the new car park.

Graham Rosam wished to record thanks to Cllr Hanbury for his chairmanship through the year.

5. District Councillor’s Report 
Cllr Derek Davies gave the following report.

Tewkesbury has during the past 12 Months under gone a massive restructure programme resulting in engaging a new Chief Executive Officer named Mike Dawson previously a CEO at St Edmunds. Corporate Head of Borough Development is Mella Mac Mahon promoted from within the Council, Corporate Head of Finance is George Hill also promoted from within. Corporate Head of Community Development is Verna Green an internal appointment. Interim appointment to Corporate Head of Environment & Waste is Richard Kirk. The new waste and recycling gets into gear on April 12th. The extra large blue bin is for all your recyclables’ Paper, Plastic, Glass, added to that is the food caddie, small caddie for the kitchen and larger caddie for the kerb side. TBC will supply the initial Bio degradable plastic bags to place in the caddies; news paper is an alternative method. Highnam Post Office has agreed to stock the plastic bags for sale after the initial supply is exhausted.

Thanks to some splendid work by Ana Campbell & Mark McMillan aided by an initial prime pumping of £12000-00 from TBC sitting in the Play area is the fantastic new play equipment Referred to by Roger in his report to you earlier. How lucky we are to have such public minded people in this village and now serving on the Parish Council. TBC have recently been mentioned in a report from Shelter Housing in housing statistics for affordable Homes coming Eleventh in the Country & first in the West Region for supply of Affordable houses over the last three years. Further accolades is the Tax for next year, once again I can let you know that the Six Districts are as follows; Cheltenham £187.12; Cotswold £144.38; Forest of Dean £162.29; Gloucester £180.42; Stroud £186.93; finally Tewkesbury £99.36; the lowest in the County And some where in the top half a dozen throughout the Country Keeping your Local tax low and services high has been my aim For the whole of my period of office as your District Councillor It is even more important now that we are in for a severe Economic future period in order to overcome the stupid billions Of Pounds deficit we find ourselves in. Voting in the General Election has never been more important than it is at present I would like to thank the Members of the Parish Council for the Help given to me over the past 12 Months; Highnam has never been better served than with the existing Members both new and old. It is a pleasure and honour to live in the nicest village In Gloucestershire. 
Questions and comments from the floor included the problems with congestion on the A40, Cllr Davies had written to the Highways Agency.  

6. County Councillor’s Report
Cllr Hanbury asked that Cllr Phil Awford should concentrate on three main areas of concern in the village:  the hatchings on the A40, Two Mile Lane and the junction of Lassington Lane with the B4215.  Cllr Awford said he would be attending an estimates meeting and would be pushing for Two Mile Lane and the resurfacing of the B4215 to be made top priority.  He would also be seeking further action on the provision of barriers on the cycle path.
Andy Fowler asked if the landscaping on the A40 was now complete – yes.
7. Financial Report

The finance report given by the Clerk is attached to these Minutes.  She reminded the meeting that all the books and accounts were available for inspection to the public during audit next month.
8. Parish Plan Report
Cllr M Heenan gave the following report:
Of the 34 objectives 12 are now complete, 19 are in progress and 3 have not yet been tackled.  The plan is due to be refreshed with a working party; the community day will be an opportunity to canvas opinion.  Help is available from Gloucestershire Rural Community Council.

9. Recreation Ground Project
Cllr Ana Campbell gave the following report:
Significant progress has now been made with the new playground.  The design had been put out to tender with Greenfields carrying out the main construction and Foliation Ltd the drainage and landscaping.  Visibility has been improved with new fences and turf laid.  It is hoped to open before Easter with an official opening on May 16th.  The weather had been a challenge but the contractors had done an excellent job and Cllr Campbell thanked her team and the contractors.  Cllr Hanbury thanked her for the excellent result.
10. William Andrews’ Foundation
The following report was circulated to the meeting:
The trustees of this local charity would like to bring its purpose and the way it operates to the attention of Highnam residents again at this year’s APM.

The Foundation, which dates from early Victorian times, exists to make grants to individuals, the Primary School and groups like the Scouts, to promote and support educational and training needs.  It has between £500 - £600 to disburse each year from its investments.

Over recent years, grants have been made to assist with the purchase of equipment for the Scouts, towards the costs of sixth formers’ attendance at conferences, an educational visit abroad and with an aid project.  Highnam Under 5’s have received a grant, as has the Primary School towards the cost of more singing lessons and, in recent years, swimming sessions.  Individual families have received grants towards the purchase of school uniforms and educational equipment.  The trustees are also prepared to consider making contributions towards the costs of books for students embarking on university and college courses.

In 2009 the Foundation made three grants: 1) to Freya Jones towards the costs of participation in a project of the Abandoned Street Kids of Brazil Trust; 2) to the Scouts for help with the purchase of display boards; 3) to the Primary School towards the funding of a visit from the Daylight Theatre Group.

The Foundation publicises the availability of such grants mainly through The Link.  In the case of grants to individuals and families, the Foundation’s discussions and decisions are confidential.

The amounts of money at the Foundation’s disposal are relatively small, but the trustees believe that the Foundation continues to be able to make a useful contribution both to individual families and to groups within the community.

The trustees are pleased to invite any resident of Highnam who would like to discuss the possibility of a grant being made in the categories outlined above to contact either the Foundation’s Chairman, Mrs Sheila Humble on 01452 526556 or the Clerk to the Foundation, David Slinger on 01452 412936.  This could be in connection with a personal enquiry or an organisation in the village.

Cllr Hanbury asked for thanks to be recorded to the Foundation.
11. Questions from Floor
None

The meeting closed at 9.10pm.

Signed _______________________________________________        Date __________________
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